
                         STATE OF FLORIDA
                DIVISION OF ADMINISTRATIVE HEARINGS

STOTHERD L. DARBY,                 )
                                   )
              Petitioner,          )
                                   )
vs.                                )    CASE NO. 92-1022
                                   )
BAY AREA MEDICAL EXCHANGE          )
SERVING HILLSBOROUGH COUNTY, INC., )
                                   )
              Respondent.          )
___________________________________)

                           RECOMMENDED ORDER

     On June 2, 1992, a formal administrative hearing was held in this case in
Tampa, Florida, before J. Lawrence Johnston, Hearing Officer, Division of
Administrative Hearings.

                          APPEARANCES

     For Petitioner:  Stotherd L. Darby, pro se
                      803 Sinclair Hills Road
                      Tampa, Florida 33613

     For Respondent:  No Appearance.

                     STATEMENT OF THE ISSUE

     The issue in this case is whether the Petition for Relief, charging the
Respondent with sex discrimination, should be granted.

                      PRELIMINARY STATEMENT

     The record in this case reveals that the Petitioner, Stotherd Darby, filed
with the Florida Commission on Human Relations (FCHR) a Charge of Discrimination
against the Respondent, Bay Area Medical Exchange Serving Hillsborough County,
Inc., on December 15, 1989.  The Charge of Discrimination alleged sex
discrimination in the Respondent's refusal to hire or even interview the
Petitioner for the position of telephone answering service operator.  The Charge
of Discrimination was assigned FCHR No. 90-2150.

     The Charge of Discrimination was investigated, and on or about July 1,
1991, the FCHR issued a Notice of Determination: Cause, i.e., a determination
was made that there was reasonable cause to believe that unlawful discrimination
had occurred.  The Respondent requested a redetermination, and on or about
August 27, 1991, the FCHR issued a Notice of Redetermination: Cause.  On or
about October 23, 1991, the FCHR issued a Notice of Failure of Conciliation, and
the Petitioner filed with the FCHR a Petition for Relief on or about November
25, 1991.  On or about February 18, 1992, the FCHR forwarded the Petition for
Relief to the Division of Administrative Hearings for formal administrative
proceedings under Section 120.57(1), Fla. Stat. (1991).



     Final hearing was scheduled in this case for Monday, April 13, 1992,
starting at 9:00 a.m.  On arrival at the hearing location, the Hearing Officer
received a telephone message that the Petitioner had just telephoned the
Division of Administrative Hearings, at shortly after 8:00 a.m., to advise that
he would not be able to attend the scheduled hearing.  In explanation, the
Petitioner left the message that his wife had a dental condition that required
his attention and that he would call back from the place where he was taking his
wife.  The explanation was not clear whether the matter to which he was
attending was an emergency.  The Petitioner did not call back.

     The Respondent also did not appear for the final hearing.  The Respondent
gave no explanation.  However, it is the Petitioner, not the Respondent, who has
the burden of proof in this case.

     On or about April 20, 1992, an Order to Show Cause was entered giving the
Petitioner, as the party bearing the burden of proof in this proceeding, ten
days in which to show cause in writing why the Petition for Relief in this case
should not be dismissed for the Petitioner's failure to appear and prove his
case.  See F.A.C. Rule 22I-6.017.  Based on the Petitioner's response to the
Order to Show Cause, an Order Continuing Final Hearing was entered on May 6,
1992, rescheduling final hearing for June 2, 1992.

     The Respondent again failed to appear for the final hearing.  The
Petitioner appeared and testified in his own behalf.  The Petitioner did not
introduce any exhibits in evidence and did not order the preparation of a
transcript of the final hearing.

                        FINDINGS OF FACT

     1.  The Respondent, Bay Area Medical Exchange Serving Hillsborough County,
Inc., operates a telephone answering service business for area medical
physicians.  It employs 15 or more in the business.  1/

     2.  The Petitioner, Stotherd Darby, a male, began telephoning the
Respondent, in October, 1989, in response to advertisements in the Tampa Tribune
for full-time help wanted.  Ads generally appeared in the newspaper weekly, and
each time the Petitioner would telephone in response.  Each time the Respondent
would tell the Petitioner that the positions had been filled.

     3.  In fact, the Respondent told the Petitioner that the positions had been
filled because the Respondent did not want to hire a male for the job.  2/  The
Respondent conceded that, aside from his gender, the Petitioner was qualified
for the job.

     4.  Based on out-of-court statements, the Respondent claims not to want to
hire a male for the job because its clientele of medical doctors allegedly do
not want their obstetrical-gynecological patients to have to talk to a male
voice when calling the answering service.  Allegedly, during the night shift,
for which the Petitioner was applying, only two employees worked the
switchboard.  If one was male, the chances would be good that some ob-gyn
patients calling the answering service at night would be connected to a male
operator.  Allegedly, if the other operator on duty were occupied, it would
cause a delay if the patient insisted on talking to a female.  The Respondent
did not want to hire any male answering service operators because the Respondent
would not let a male work the night shift and because letting males work even



the day shift would reduce the Respondent's flexibility in covering the night
shift in the event of the termination or absence of the regular night shift
personnel.

     5.  The Respondent did not appear at the final hearing, and the evidence
did not prove that the Respondent's refusal to hire males as switchboard
operators is reasonably necessary for the performance of the job of telephone
answering service switchboard operator for the Respondent.  In addition, it is
clear that males could be hired for the day shift with no repercussions other
than inconveniencing the Respondent by impinging on its flexibility in covering
for the regular night shift when necessary.  Also, there is little reason for a
patient to tell an answering service switchboard operator very much more than
the patient's name and phone number, and maybe a very general description of the
medical condition about which the patient is calling.  The Respondent did not
prove that imparting this minimal information to a male answering service
operator would embarass an ob-gyn patient.

     6.  After December 15, 1989, the Petitioner sought and obtained other
employment on a part-time basis.  Meanwhile, the Petitioner took courses
necessary to become licensed as a security guard.  He obtained full-time
employment as a security guard on or about July 1, 1990.  Subtracting the time
the Petitioner spent in classes required for licensure as a security guard, and
subtracting what the Petitioner earned in his part-time employment, and not
including the cost of tuition and fees for obtaining his security guard license,
the Petitioner's would have earned approximately $2,200 more than he did between
December 15, 1989, and July 1, 1990, had he been hired by the Respondent for the
position advertised on or about December 15, 1989.

                      CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

     7.  Section 760.10(1), Fla. Stat. (1991), makes it illegal to fail or
refuse to hire an individual because of the individual's sex (among other
things).

     8.  The Petitioner's evidence proved the charge of discrimination on the
basis of sex.  Although the Respondent did not appear for the final hearing, the
Respondent previously had admitted to discrimination on the basis of sex.  The
questions of the Petitioner's initial burden to establish a prima facie case, as
described in McDonnell Douglas Corp. v. Green, 411 U.S. 792, 93 S.Ct. 1817, 36
L.Ed.2d 668 (1973), and the shifting of the burden of presenting evidence, as
discussed in Texas Dept. of Community Affairs v. Burdine, 450 U.S. 248, 101
S.Ct. 1089, 67 L.Ed.2d 207 (1981), do not arise under the facts of this case.

     9.  Section 760.10(8)(a), Fla. Stat. (1991), provides that it is not an
unlawful employment practice under Section 760.10(1) to take or fail to take any
action on the basis of sex in those certain instances in which sex is a bona
fide occupational qualification reasonably necessary for the performance of the
particular employment.  In this case, although the Respondent did not appear for
the final hearing, the Respondent previously had asserted a defense in the
nature of this so-called BFOQ defense.  The Respondent had the burden to prove
this defense.  See United States v. Gregory, 818 F.2d 1114 (4th Cir. 1987).
Under the facts of this case, as part of the BFOQ defense, the Respondent would
have had to demonstrate that it could not reasonably rearrange job
responsibilities in order to minimize a clash between patients' alleged privacy
interests and the statutory mandate that the Respondent not discriminate on the
basis of sex.  Id.  The Respondent did not meet its burden of proving that being



female is a bona fide occupational qualification reasonably necessary for the
performance of the job of telephone answering service switchboard operator.

     10.  Section 760.10(13), Fla. Stat. (1991), provides that when an unlawful
imployment practice is found to have occurred, the Florida Commission of Human
Relations shall issue an order prohibiting the practice and providing
affirmative relief from the effects of the practice.  Under the facts of this
case, back pay in the amount of $2,200 is the appropriate affirmative relief.

                      RECOMMENDATION

     Based on the foregoing Findings of Fact and Conclusions of Law, it is
recommended that the Florida Commission on Human Relations enter a final order
granting the Petition for Relief filed in this case, prohibiting the Respondent
from the practice of refusing to hire male telephone answering service
switchboard operators, and requiring the Respondent to pay the Petitioner
$2,200.

     RECOMMENDED this 11th day of June, 1992, in Tallahassee, Florida.

                              ___________________________
                              J. LAWRENCE JOHNSTON
                              Hearing Officer
                              Division of Administrative Hearings
                              The DeSoto Building
                              1230 Apalachee Parkway
                              Tallahassee, Florida 32399-1550
                              (904)  488-9675

                              Filed with the Clerk of the
                              Division of Administrative
                              Hearings this 11th day of
                              June, 1992.

                             ENDNOTES

1/  This jurisdictional finding is based on the February 25, 1991, FCHR
Investigatory Report prepared by William Arms, FCHR investigator, after he
interviewed the parties.

2/  The Petitioner discovered this on or about December 15, 1989.  After a short
hiatus, one of the Respondent's ads appeared in the Sunday newspaper.  The
Petitioner telephoned first thing Monday morning and again was told that the
position already had been filled.  He then had his wife telephone and pretend to
want to apply for the job.  She was given an appointment for an interview.
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               NOTICE OF RIGHT TO SUBMIT EXCEPTIONS

ALL PARTIES HAVE THE RIGHT TO SUBMIT TO THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN
RELATIONS WRITTEN EXCEPTIONS TO THIS RECOMMENDED ORDER.  ALL AGENCIES ALLOW EACH
PARTY AT LEAST TEN DAYS IN WHICH TO SUBMIT WRITTEN EXCEPTIONS.  SOME AGENCIES
ALLOW A LARGER PERIOD WITHIN WHICH TO SUBMIT WRITTEN EXCEPTIONS.  YOU SHOULD
CONSULT WITH THE FLORIDA COMMISSION ON HUMAN RELATIONS CONCERNING ITS RULES ON
THE DEADLINE FOR FILING EXCEPTIONS TO THIS RECOMMENDED ORDER.


